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Key Information: 

Address Firfield Avenue 
Breaston 
Derbyshire 
DE72 3EG 

Telephone 01332 872216 

Age Range 4-11 

Ofsted Rating Good  

Chair of Governors James Stafford 

Head Teacher James Yellop 

Deputy Head Teacher Adam Thurgood 

Assistant Head Teacher Rachel Tittershill 

SENCO Lauren Trigg 

School Business Manager Bella Neasham 
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Welcome to Our School 

 

 

 

 

 

Dear Parents and Carers,  

I would like to take this opportunity to welcome you and your family 

to Firfield Primary School.  

 

We are delighted that you are considering or have decided to join 

our school community and hope very much that you and your 

children will be very happy at the school. The information in this 

prospectus is designed to give you a good insight into the life of the 

school. However, we are always willing to take on board any 

comments or ideas to further develop our prospectus information, 

so if you have any suggestions, please let us know!  

 

Additional information is also available on the school’s website. The 

address is: www.firfield.derbyshire.sch.uk  

 

We look forward to working in close partnership with you on your 

child’s educational journey.  

 

Mr James Yellop  

Headteacher 

 

 

http://www.firfield.derbyshire.sch.uk/
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A message from our Chair of Governors 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

On behalf of the Governing Body at Firfield Primary School, I want 
to warmly welcome you to our school. 
 
As a governing body, we are very proud of our children and the 
school community. We are also proud to support Mr Yellop (our 
Headteacher), the senior leadership team and all of our staff, not 
only in creating a welcoming school but in developing and nurturing 
our children to learn, grow and achieve.  
 
We also share a common objective, which is the wider school 
community – working in partnership with you as parents and carers 
and staff to ensure that every child can succeed and reach their full 
potential. We are immensely proud of all that our children achieve. 
 
As your child joins our school we send our very best wishes for 
what will be an incredible journey of development during their time 
with us.   
 
Mr James Stafford DL 
Chair of Governors  
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Our Vision 

 

Our school vision is to empower everyone to be brilliant every day, 
having ambition and freedom to release their inner superhero, 
embracing new challenges with drive and determination.  We 

inspire extraordinary learners, by fostering a love and thirst for new 
skills and knowledge. We encourage our school community to grow 

and nurture the personal qualities necessary to live happy and 
successful lives that are both fulfilling and rewarding.   Our ambition 
is to ensure everyone can confidently thrive and flourish to achieve 

their personal best in everything they do. 

Our Values 

The governors, staff and children at Firfield Primary School want all 
members of the Firfield Family to grow and nurture the following 

values... 

Compassionate, Caring and Kind 

Honest and Trustworthy 

Polite and Courteous 

Determined, Courageous and Resilient 
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Mission and Aims 

At Firfield Primary School we aim to develop happy, independent 
learners with a lifelong curiosity, enquiring minds and desire to 

learn. We aim to offer an exciting, creative curriculum full of 
enrichment, through which we aim to develop confidence, resilience 

and encourage personal challenge. Through collaborative and 
active learning we want our children to grow together and be 

confident to achieve their ambitions. 

  

We will ‘Learn Together’ by: 

• Learning to support and respect each other, to understand our 
differences and treat others how we would like to be treated. 

• Being ready to learn, be engaged in the curriculum and have a thirst 
for new skills and knowledge. 

• Learning to be safe, everyone acts in a safe manner and the 
environment is a safe space to learn and grow. 

We will ‘Grow Together’ by: 

• Building an open and welcoming community where each person 
feels valued. 

• Growing into Firfield citizens, developing personal qualities such as 
confidence, resilience and ambition.  

• Creating a climate that is supportive of all members of our 
community. 

We will ‘Achieve Together’ by: 

• Fostering positive attitudes to learning and high expectations of all 
members of our community. 

• Using a variety of teaching and learning approaches that show 
respect and acceptance of each pupil’s uniqueness. 

• Ensuring that our attitudes and values are transmitted through the 
curriculum. 
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Our school rules are – Ready, Respectful, Safe 

At Firfield Primary School high expectations of learning, behaviour 
and respect for each other underpin everything we do.  We want 
our pupils to be ready to learn and to be safe at all times.  Our staff 
strive to create independent, articulate thinkers and learners who 
have confidence to achieve their ambitions. 

 

These rules are underpinned by our use of SLANT, SHAPE AND 
STEPS which we use to make every second count, communicate 
clearly and confidently, and to meet and greet.  

 

Our school rules encompass everything that we do.  

For example:  

Be ready to listen in the classroom and around school; be ready for 

school – uniform and PE kits; be ready to learn – in school on time 

and here every day.  

Be respectful – listen carefully to others and expect to be listened 

to; use kind and thoughtful words; look after the building, displays, 

resources and equipment and represent the school in a positive 

manner.  



9 
 

Be safe – be in the right place at the right time; keep hands, feet, 

objects and personal comments to yourself. Follow the rules when 

using the internet or electronic equipment both in and out of school 

and report any problems to an adult.  

 

The school aims to provide a happy, friendly atmosphere. To this 

end, children are expected to be polite and considerate. They are 

encouraged to help each other and respect both their own property 

and that of others. Children are also expected to contribute to the 

general appearance of the school by helping to keep it neat and tidy 

and taking pride in its appearance.  

A high standard of work is the aim for all children and they are 

expected to work hard to achieve this end. Parents are considered 

to be fundamentally responsible for their children’s behaviour and 

therefore should be aware of, and included in, the school’s 

behaviour policy.  

It is also important to note that every child will start each new school 

day with an unblemished record!  

Mrs Tittershill is the school lead on Behaviour. 
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Our School Site 

  

 

  

Currently, the school is divided into three blocks within the site. The 
Reception classes have access to their own play area which is used 
daily. These classrooms and outside play area, along with the 
administration block, were opened in September 2012.   
  

The infant children are taught in a well-presented block of four 
classrooms on the school site and have access to the outdoor area.  
The school has invested in an outdoor learning area which is used 
across the school to enhance the children’s learning including a trim 
trail and tyre park.  
  

The older children are generally taught in the oldest part of the 
school which dates back to 1913. This part of the building has 
wonderful character and classrooms are well presented and 
equipped.    
  

The school is also very fortunate to have a memorial wildlife 

garden on site which is well used across many areas of the 

curriculum.   

  

The school itself has fourteen classrooms. All classrooms are 
equipped with an interactive white board. A new school library was 
added to the school’s facilities in 2013 and we are currently in the 
process of extending this. There are also three small teaching 
rooms which are available and are used for small group work, 
reading activities and music lessons across most days.   
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The hall is well equipped for P.E. and drama. It is also used for 

assemblies, concerts and lunchtime dining.   

  

We are very fortunate in having an incredibly active Parent / 
Teacher Association which raises funds for the school and therefore 
makes a valuable contribution to the school’s policy of providing the 
pupils with the best possible resources and care.  Recently, they 
have raised funds for refurbishing the hall and the year before 
purchased a class set of i-pads along with a trolley.  
  

We offer wrap around provision through a breakfast and after 

school club (WRAP Club) which operates from 7:30am – 6:00pm.  
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Our Knowledge Rich Curriculum 

In 2021, we began to redesign our curriculum based 

on the latest research into cognitive science. We 

have planned our ambitious, knowledge rich 

curriculum around our school vision and our 

curriculum drivers. 

 

 

Mr Thurgood is the school lead on the Quality of Education, and 
each subject is led by our curriculum leaders. If you have any 
questions about our curriculum, please see our website or speak to 
Mr Thurgood. 

At Firfield, we place powerful knowledge at the very heart of our 
curriculum. We want to teach our children the very best of what has 
been thought and said. When developing our curriculum, we have 
thought meticulously about what we teach using the latest findings 
from cognitive research to ensure that the knowledge we teach is 
specified, sequenced and remembered. 
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A knowledge rich curriculum exposes children to ambitious content 
that enables all children to be provided with the opportunities to 
succeed throughout their time at Firfield and in later life. Through 
explicit teaching, the use of knowledge organisers, spaced retrieval, 
formative 'low-stakes' quizzing and plenty of practice, we have 
developed a curriculum to develop knowledge fluency that goes 
beyond the National Curriculum. This ensures that our pupils 
secure a solid base to build on as they move through school and 
into Key Stage 3 and beyond.   

At Firfield, we recognise and promote the identity of the individual 
subjects we study. We aim to foster a love for subjects which will 
flourish as the children progress through the curriculum. We want 
the children to know what it is to be a historian or a scientist, and to 
develop the background knowledge and disciplinary skills to 
become the historians, artists, designers, scientists and 
geographers of the future.  

More information about our curriculum can be found on our website. 
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Knowledge Organisers 

At Firfield Primary School, we use Knowledge Organisers (KOs) in 
class and as homework to help children to learn the essential 
knowledge they need for some of the topics they study. A KO sets 
out in detail what we want children to know by heart by the end of 
the topic.  We expect the majority of children to be able to recall all 
of the information on the KO by the end of the unit of work. The 
children will be tested on these in class each week to help them 
remember what they are learning. 

 

 

 

 

 

On our website, there is more information about 
how we use Knowledge Organisers with a 
presentation to parents. There are also Knowledge 
Organisers to view in the Year Group Pages 
section of our website. 
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Starting School and Admissions 

  

Admission Procedures  

  

The planned admissions level for our Reception classes is 60. We 

admit children into school in September each year.   

  

There is a co-ordinated scheme for admissions to Primary 

Schools which is run by Derbyshire County Council.  It is a 

requirement that parents apply directly to the County Council and 

give three preferences for their choice of schools. The required 

admissions application is to be submitted during the period 

November – January before the year in which your child is due to 

start school. The County Council will then consider all applications 

and try to allocate parents their first choice if possible. Parents are 

then informed in April as to which school their child has been 

allocated a place.   

  

We hold regular school tours for prospective parents. Please visit 

our school website for further information or speak to a member of 

the Firfield team by telephone to arrange to visit the school.  
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Mid-Year Admissions  

  

Should your child already be in full time education and you are 

looking to move him/ her to Firfield Primary School, please contact 

admissions at Derbyshire County Council.   

  

Transfer to Secondary School  

  

Applications for Secondary School are to be made online at: 

www.derbyshire.gov.uk  

  

We work closely with our local secondary schools to ensure the 

transition from Year 6 to 7 runs smoothly and that the children feel 

safe and secure in their new school.   
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The School Day  

  

Morning Sessions     

9.00 a.m.- 12.20 p.m. (KS1)                         

9.00 a.m.- 12.00 p.m. (KS2)  

Afternoon Sessions    

1.20 p.m. - 3.30 p.m.(KS1)  

1.00 p.m. - 3.30 p.m (KS2)  

 

 

All pupils should be on the main school playground ready to line 

up for 8.50 a.m. Pupils should be accompanied by a parent/carer 

who is responsible for them until they are handed over to the 

teacher at 8.55 a.m.  

Older children can walk to and from school, but we would ask that 

this is only the case for children in the summer term in Year 5 and 

across Year 6. Children will NOT be permitted to collect and walk 

their younger siblings home.   

Parents are asked not to bring cars onto site since parking/turning 

space is limited and emergency access must be available at all 

times. In fairness to local residents, it is hoped that parents will 

show consideration when parking near the school at the start and 

end of the school day. Where possible, parents are advised not to 

park on Firfield Avenue.  In the interests of Health and Safety, 

parents are asked to walk their children to and from school 

wherever possible.  

There are facilities for children to leave scooters and bikes at the 

school, but we would ask that all children have helmets to wear 

and do not ride these on the playground either before or after 

school.  
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School and Local Authority Policies 

 

The school has a very comprehensive range of 

policies and guidance which has been 

developed and adopted by the Governing Body 

of the school. It is not possible to reproduce all 

of the policies for the purpose of this 

prospectus, but the following information may 

be of interest. Most of our policies are available 

on our school website.  

 

 

Safeguarding  

Parents should be aware that the school is required to take any 

reasonable action to ensure the safety of all its children. In cases 

where the school has reason to be concerned that a child may be 

subject to ill treatment, neglect or other forms of abuse, the 

Headteacher is obliged to follow the Safeguarding procedures 

established by the Derbyshire Area Child Protection Committee 

and inform the Social Services of the concern. The school has 

three designated safeguarding leads, Mr James Yellop, Mr Adam 

Thurgood and Miss Rachel Tittershill.  

 

Equal Opportunities  

Firfield Primary School is fully committed to equal opportunities for 

all in accordance with Derbyshire County Council Guidelines. The 

Governing Body ensures that all employees and children are 

treated fairly and equally, regardless of disability, gender, marital 

status, race, colour, creed and ethnic or national origin. 

 

Pupils with Disabilities  

The school has a detailed three year accessibility plan which 

includes the access and provision for children and staff with 

disabilities.  
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This plan ensures that provision is in place/planned and ready for 

the adult/ child on admission to school and that the facilities and 

support required are appropriate for that individual. Any adult/child 

in school with a disability will be catered for and treated equally and 

inclusively as outlined in the Equal Opportunities Policy and Special 

Education Needs Policy.  

 

GDPR  

The General Data Protection Regulations are about protecting 

people of all ages in the modern information age. Within schools, 

the GDPR affects everyone; staff, parents, children and volunteers. 

In many areas, consent is not required as schools have a duty to 

keep children safe and deliver a high standard of education; 

however, where consent is needed, you will be asked for it in a 

clear manner and allowed to remove it if you wish. Currently, 

schools hold a range of data such as;  

• Education data  

• Medical data  

• Parent data  

• Staff employment data  

• Safeguarding data  

• SEND (Special Needs) data  

• Contracts with suppliers  

• School meals data 
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General Information 

Class Organisation  

There are 14 classes in the school. Children are currently grouped 

in single-aged classes and the organisation of the classes may 

vary year on year depending on the pupil numbers in school. 

However, the best interests of all the children are taken into 

account in any reorganisation of classes.  

Visits to school  

Parents of children already in school can see the class teacher 

with quick queries and messages before and after school or via 

the class email or Class Dojo. If a longer discussion is required, it 

is best to make an appointment.  

School Clubs  

Children can participate in a range of sports and academic clubs 

during lunchtime and after school.  

  

Breakfast & After School Clubs (WRAP Club)  
 
The school offers a daily breakfast and after 
school club which operates from 7.30 a.m. to 
8.50 a.m. and from 3.30 p.m. to 6.00 p.m.  
respectively.  The clubs provides a range of 

activities in a fun and safe environment and 

are run by members of school staff.  

Charges apply for these services.    

Further information is available from the 

school office.    
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School meals  

Derbyshire County Council provides a daily lunch service in 

school which is available to all children.  

  

The menus are carefully planned and are nutritionally healthy and 

well balanced. There is always a choice (including vegetarian) and 

any special dietary requirements can be catered for.  In this 

instance, please notify the school office.   

  

Menu plans are sent out to parents twice per year and the daily 

menu board outside the hall can be viewed by all children and 

parents. We do encourage the children to try new foods, although 

there is no undue pressure put upon your child. Independent 

healthy choices are encouraged and these are rewarded with 

stickers. Children are also rewarded for showing good table 

manners and the school operates ‘Lunchtime Helpers’ whereby 

older children help the younger children at lunchtimes.   

  

The class teacher will be informed if your child is not eating their 

meal and this information will then be passed onto parents. 

Children who have a school meal are also offered water, juice or 

milk to drink.   

  

Dinner money is to be paid through the Parent Pay system (which 

is an online communication and payment system).  When children 

start at the school, parents will receive an activation letter 

including information on how to use the system.  Parents can book 

up to 100 days in advance (provided money is in the account) or 

at the latest by 8:30am each morning.  The price of meals (at the 

time of printing) is £2.30 per day. Infant children are entitled to 

universal free school meals.    

Free School Meals 

We appreciate that this year will be a difficult year for everyone 

and some families may find it harder to manage their finances. We 
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would encourage any family who find themselves in this position 

to consider applying for free school meals. 

Application forms for free school meals can be completed online 

at www.derbyshire.gov.uk and search for free school meals.  

  

Drinks and snacks  

We would ask that all children bring a bottle of fresh water (or water 
infused with fruit) to school daily in a clear plastic bottle, to ensure 
the children are well hydrated (which also keeps their brains 
active). We also ask that this is a sports top bottle and not a screw 
top as these are easily spilt. Please ensure the water bottle is 
clearly named and that it contains only water (or fruit infused 
water), no fizzy drinks or squash are allowed.  
  

All KS1 children will be offered a piece of fresh fruit 

daily. This is part of the Free Fruit for Schools 

Scheme. The fruit is prepared daily by a group of 

helpers. We would also ask that KS2 children bring 

fruit daily from home to eat at break time too in order to 

increase fruit intake and sustain energy and concentration 

levels.  

Fresh or dried fruit is permitted, but nuts, crackers etc are not.   

  

As part of our Healthy Schools Status, we ask that parents not 

send in sweets to give out on birthdays. Thank you for your 

support. In KS1, birthdays are celebrated as part of the Friday 

Celebration Assembly and we try to celebrate special occasions 

as much as we can.  

  

 

 

 

http://www.derbyshire.gov.uk/
http://www.derbyshire.gov.uk/
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Clothing 

We have a school dress code in school and the details of the 

items can be found below. Items can be purchased from 

Uniformality (Borrowash), Morleys (Chilwell), Just Schoolwear 

(Long Eaton) or online at Marks and Spencer.  Alternatively, items 

can be purchased from many department stores and 

supermarkets or can be homemade (knitted jumpers) or 

putchased second hand from the PTA.  

  

Please ensure all clothing is clearly named as items can go 

astray and cannot be reunited with their owner due to names 

not being in clothes. Please check labels weekly as wash 

cycles frequently wash away names! Thank you!  

  

Winter uniform           Summer uniform  

 

  

 

 

Children will also require a school coat with a hood for wet 

weather whilst sun hats are advisable for the warmer weather. 

Suitable hair styling should be encouraged in school.  For 

example, no hair dyes or extravagant hairstyles – mowhawks or 

shaved patterns in hair.  

 

 

Dark green cardigan or jumper 

Yellow polo shirt 

Mid grey skirt/pinafore dress or 

trousers 

Grey/black or white tights or 

socks 

Black, sensible school shoes.  

Items as shown on the left, or: 

Green or yellow gingham dress 

Grey mid length shorts/culottes  
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P.E. Requirements 

                    Indoor                                                 Outdoor 

 

 

 

No watches, jewellery or hard headbands of any kind should be 

worn during P.E.  

If your child has pierced ears, please ensure only studs are worn 

to school. These will need to be taken out for P.E. or covered with 

tape/plasters for safety. 

 

 

 
 

 

Black plimsolls 

Black P.E. shorts/’skorts’ 

Plain white T-shirt  

Suitable trainers 

Plain white T-shirt 

A plain blue/black tracksuit or 

dark jogging trousers 

A blue/black tracksuit top or 

fleece  
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Travel Plan 

  

The school strives to build positive relationships within the 

community and one way to do this is to encourage all parents to 

walk to school.  We do appreciate that this is not always possible so 

in order to alleviate traffic around the school, we have drawn up a 

map of the local area which shows footpaths, crossing patrols and 

street parking within walking distance.  We would urge parents to 

consider parking a little further away to help relieve congestion at 

busy times of the day.  Please see the map below.   
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Home School Partnership 

 

Parents in Partnership  

The partnership between the child, parents and school is one which 

we consider being of the utmost importance, and it is our aim as a 

school to develop and strengthen these links. This is seen as a 

continuous process. Parents/carers are always very welcome in the 

school and any involvement whether on a regular or occasional 

basis is very much encouraged and appreciated.  

 

Please note that in line with County and School’s ‘Safe 

Guarding’ Procedures, all parents/carers wishing to help in 

school will be required to undergo a full Police Clearance 

check (DBS check) first.  

 

There is a home/school agreement which is offered to every child 

and parent for their signatures. There are many events throughout 

the year which all parents are invited to.  

 

These include:  

• Open evenings  

• Concerts and performances  

• Theme days  

• Educational visits  

• Fun days  

• Clubs  

• Workshops/meetings  
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Parents support the school in a variety of ways;  

• Hearing reading  

• Helping on trips and in class  

• Supporting our Business Enterprise curriculum 

• Preparation for parties and fun days  

• Supporting swimming lessons and other sporting fixtures  

 

 

Staff are always very willing to meet individual parents at any time 

agreed to give advice on ways in which help can be given. 
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Parents/Teachers’ Association  

There is a thriving Parents/Teachers’ Association in school whose 

main function is to raise funds to support the work of the school. All 

parents are automatically members and are encouraged to take an 

active role in supporting the committees and the events. A sense of 

humour and an ability to have fun as well as do some hard work are 

the main requirements!  

Details of events and meetings are sent home in the P.T.A. 

newsletters and are also displayed on the P.T.A. notice board in the 

playground.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

If you decide that Firfield Primary School is your preferred choice, 

then please complete the admissions form online at: 

www.derbyshire.gov.uk stating that it is your first choice.  

 

 

We hope that you and your child will be extremely happy at Firfield 

Primary School and we very much look forward to working with you. 

 

 

 



29 
 

 

 

 

 

 



30 
 

 

 

 

 



31 
 

 

Firfield Primary School Outcomes 2021-2022 
 

Key Stage 1 Outcomes (Year 2) 2021 – 2022 

 READING WRITING MATHS SCIENCE 

 

 

Expected  

Standard 

Greater 

Depth 

Expected 

Standard 

Greater 

Depth 

Expected 

Standard 

Greater 

Depth 

Expected 

Standard 

School 82% 36% 80% 16% 80% 35% % 

National 

(2019) 
75% 25% 69% 15% 76% 22% 82% 

 

Key Stage 2 Outcomes (Year 6) 2021 -2022 

READING  WRITING MATHS  Grammar Punctuation 

& Spelling 

School Average 

Scaled Score 
106.3   

School 

Average 

Scaled 

Score 

106.4 

School 

Average 

Scaled 

Score 

108.1 

National 

Average 
105   

National 

Average 
104 

National 

Average 
105 

 

 READING WRITING MATHS  Grammar Punctuation 

& Spelling 

 Expected Greater 

Depth 

Expected Greater 

Depth 

Expected Greater 

Depth 

Expected Greater 

Depth 

School 88% 22% 90% 46% 88% 31% 90% 36% 

National 

(2022) 
74% 

27% 

(2019) 
69% 

20% 

(2019) 
71% 

27% 

(2019) 
72% 

36% 

(2019) 
 

 School National 

Average 

Reading, Writing and Maths combined working 

at expected 
80% 59% (2022) 

Reading, Writing and Maths combined working 

at greater depth 
16% 11% (2019) 

 

 


